BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 12th September 2013

Present:
Councillors Bellamy (Vice Chairman), Derbyshire, Don and Hales
Tenant Representatives:
Colin Medlycott (Avondale – Chairman)
Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)
Lynne Lund (Highfield Road)

Josephine Copson (Town Centre)

Trevor Nash (Counties)

Sandra Nash (Counties)


Brian Kimpton (Counties)


Susan Milne (Naseby Road)

Hayley Fountain (Broughton)

Mick Springthorpe (Town Centre)


Leonie Springthorpe (Town Centre)


Mark Ingram (Kettering North)

Also Present:
Leona Mantle (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)
Shelley Hallen (Housing)
David Pope (Committee Administrator)

13.TF.14
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Ellie Manns (KBC), Cllr Michael Brown, John Conway and Linda Nash from KBC and Gloria Tubbs and Jim French.
13.TF.15 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

13.TF.16
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 13th June 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.TF.17
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.04 (12.TF.109) 

Welfare Reform Update

Leona Mantle reported that approximately 300 tenants affected by Welfare Reform changes had been contacted by KBC to date. There were a number of tenants proving difficult to reach, but efforts were ongoing to contact all those affected.
13.TF.06 
‘Homes for the Future’ Update

Colin Medlycott would be holding a meeting with John Conway on 16th September with a view to bringing the topic of the Constitution to a future forum meeting.
13.TF.18
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
None
13.TF.19
HOUSING CAPITAL PROGRAMME - UPDATE
Leona Mantle, Tenancy Services Manager, provided the meeting with an update regarding the current position of the Housing Capital Programme. This detailed projects being undertaken in the current financial year. Works planned under the Forward Plan would be presented to the forum at a later date, once the plan was approved.
A number of requests had previously been made for updates regarding the capital programme, consequently a summary table of the current housing capital schemes being undertaken was supplied to the forum in response. The forum was asked to consider whether the supplied format would be acceptable for presentation to future forums on a periodic basis.

Proposed improvements to the recycling bin stores on Highfield Road were outlined to the meeting. A £40k budget had been allocated for the works. An initial consultation meeting for tenants had been held on 29th August, however no tenants had been in attendance. As a result, the Neighbourhood Manager was working on alternative methods for consultation as it was vital to have the opinions of tenants to ensure that funding was being spent appropriately. It was noted that once the bin stores were in place, residents would not be expected to put the communal bins out themselves.

A second project, the replacement of fire-doors, was detailed to the meeting. The forum heard that KBC had a responsibility to ensure fire compliance in the buildings it owned, and to date £4k of the £70k budget had been spent. The contract had been delayed as a result of a requirement to consult leaseholders involved. 
The resurfacing of car parks at KBC owned residences was discussed, with Windsor Gardens noted as being the main contract. It was hoped that Neighbourhood Managers would feed into process, and Estate Action Plans could influence the setting of future capital programmes.

Details of the conversion of former warden flats at The Lawns were provided to the forum. It was noted that this was a large property at a popular housing scheme and conversion to two residences aimed to realise the best use of the property. It was anticipated that work would be completed by the end of September. 

Fire precaution work was outlined, with Hollyoak Court noted as receiving significant improvements. Fire-stopping work would be undertaken in Highfield Road following a serious fire, with improvements made to the end block being replicated throughout the estate. Additional fire safety work would take place on George Street, Saunders Close and The Lawns. 

Finally, external wall insulation on eight properties in the borough was anticipated to be complete by the end of September. 

Forum members considered that the capital programme update was extremely informative and that they would appreciate this item returning to future meetings
Leona Mantle stated that the Capital Asset Management Team constantly monitored programmes across KBC to ensure budgets remained within their allocation. In extreme circumstances, an under-spend in one budget could be transferred to another budget if required.  
13.TF.20
HOUSING TOUR - UPDATE

Leona Mantle gave an update on the Housing Tour for 2013 that had taken place on 11th July.  She thanked attendees and stated that the aim of the tour had been to provide forum members with a view of up-and-coming projects in the borough. A small number of tenant feedback forms had been received, and views were sought from those present at the meeting as to their thoughts on the tour and the format of future tours. 
Forum members considered the Tresham site to be well laid out and interesting. It was further noted that it had been worth seeing the development in its final stages. 
The forum felt that the Dryden Street and Ironwood Avenue sites had lacked any development on view, but believed that it was of importance to understand the requirement for social housing to be located in areas where people want to live, with a good mix of housing on estates.
Forum members requested to be kept updated on the Addison Road project and would appreciate details being supplied at a future meeting once the project was complete. 
The work undertaken at Highfield Road since the fire was praised, and it was noted that further fire precaution work was being rolled out throughout the estate.

The forum considered that retaining the tour on an annual basis was important, although an issue was raised with visiting sites where development was yet to commence. An idea was put forward by Martyn Lund to discuss these sites prior to departure rather than visit them. Leona Mantle responded that KBC were trying to provide a sense of sites in their infancy through to completion, to provide an idea of how communities are changed by transition.
Leona Mantle offered thanks Linda Nash, in her absence, for her work in organising the tour, also to the coach driver for his sterling work in transporting passengers safely and efficiently around the borough. 

The Chairman welcomed a new member of the forum, Hayley Fountain, and stated she would be extremely welcome on any future housing tours. 

13.TF.21
COMPLAINTS AND THE HOUSING OMBUDSMAN

A further information item was supplied to the forum, again presented by Leona Mantle.

John Conway had previously presented the forum with information regarding Designated Tenant Panels (DTP). At that time, the forum had concluded that the majority of tenants were not happy to proceed with a DTP based on the information provided. However, as this decision had not been unanimous, it had been agreed to bring the issue back before the forum at a future date.

The forum heard that social housing providers had a requirement to have an official complaints procedure in place. Although the Housing Ombudsman now determined complaints, in order to ensure local people had a say, an additional layer had been added to the complaints procedure in the form of a DTP or designated person.
The meeting noted that nationally only twelve panels had been established since the Localism Act had allowed them in April 2013.

However, the meeting was advised that time was required for legislation to bed in and good practice to come to the fore. Additionally, housing providers were cautious about the level of responsibility and training required in forming a panel.
The chairman noted that the forum could look to contact some of the existing panels that were in place for feedback on the subject, and added that Martyn Lund would shortly be attending the Association of Retained Council Housing (ARCH) Conference where he would attempt to obtain feedback from existing DTPs. A discussion item on the subject would be brought to a future meeting of the forum. 
The vice-chairman, Councillor Bellamy, advised the forum that although issues were generally few and far between, cases could be extremely complex and that even with professional guidance it would be important to proceed with caution. Leona Mantle responded by stating that full support and training would be provided should the decision be taken to proceed with establishment of a DTP. 
13.TF.22
IMPACT OF WELFARE REFORM SO FAR…

Leona Mantle presented the meeting with a discussion item relating to the impact of Welfare Reform changes on tenants in the borough, concentrating on two specific areas, the impact on rent arrears and the impact on difficulty in letting properties.
With regards to the impact on rent arrears, the forum was advised that approximately £20k of rent arrears could be directly attributed to the room rate restriction that had come into force. As mentioned earlier in the meeting, nearly 300 tenants affected by the change had been contacted to date. A further 8.68% of KBC tenants were affected by a reduction in benefit of either 14% or 25%. 

KBC Housing Officers were working consistently to reach out to those affected by Welfare Reform changes, to make tenants fully aware of the consequences of non payment of rent, and the options available to them. It was noted that there had been a higher number of tenants moving property, with mutual exchanges increasing substantially. The forum heard that KBC had not yet taken possession proceedings against anyone affected by Welfare Reform impacts. However, this may occur in the near future if all avenues for communication had failed, as debts could not be allowed to accrue. Of the eleven rent arrears evictions carried out since 1st April 2013, a number would have been partially affected by Welfare Reform
Work was currently being undertaken to confirm the number of tenants affected by rent arrears, the proportion engaged with KBC, and the number affected solely by Welfare Reform changes. Once completed this work would be shared with the forum. 
Shelley Hallen, Neighbourhood Manager, stated that KBC does work closely with the income team to identify struggling tenants in order to signpost them to appropriate agencies offering assistance. This work ensured KBC could achieve maximum income.

The meeting noted that the Benefit Cap would be introduced from 15th July, although the impact within the borough would only affect four council tenants. KBC were working with each of the four tenants to try and identify more affordable accommodation or additional income sources.
The impact on difficulty in letting properties was outlined to the meeting who noted the newly revised Keyways Allocation Policy only allowed registration if a customer had a housing need. It was further noted that 64% of applicants were in need of one-bedroom accommodation, with KBC housing stock consisting largely of two and three-bedroom properties. This had has led to a mismatch between the need and supply of housing in the borough. The forum was asked to consider how KBC could potentially counter this mismatch.

A number of potential options were provided to the forum including:-

· possible conversion of existing housing stock into accommodation of a more desirable size

· encouraging house shares
· fast-tracking of homeless applicants by Housing Options
· possible advertising of housing stock on external websites
· open houses for applicants to view KBC housing

· revisiting the Keyways Allocation Policy

After the forum returned from discussion of the issues, a number of potential ideas were brought forward.

Forum members registered concern regarding conversion of existing housing stock to smaller units as this may affect KBC’s ability to future-proof their stock and may involve heavy investment.

Sheltered schemes could be extended to those aged under 55 where there was a need for disabled adaptations. A mutual exchange “speed-dating” event could be held, having been successful with other housing providers. The potential for a reserve allocation list was suggested, along with temporary conversion of larger accommodation, although it was noted this would require intensive management.  
Promotion of KBC accommodation was not considered to be a relevant consideration as the forum believed that the community already understood and valued KBC’s role as a landlord. 

A particularly contentious issue surrounded relaxation of the Keyways Allocation Policy. One idea was to amend the policy to enable applicants to apply for property they can afford, but do not have a need for. Another idea was to possibly relax the rules on children sharing bedrooms. Finally a suggestion was made to reward good tenants who want to upsize and have ability to pay. 
The Chairman stated that this item would be revisited at the meeting of the forum in January 2014. This would provide any changes occurring over the Christmas period to be factored in to the impact of Welfare Reform.
13.TF.23
CONNECT
Colin Medlycott noted the forthcoming October edition was essentially complete and would feature an advertisement for vacancies on the Connect Editorial panel. He encouraged forum members to consider applying for these positions, noting that any volunteers would be fully supported by Linda Nash and other KBC staff. 

13.TF.24
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL

Martyn Lund noted that an advertisement had been placed in the October edition of Connect looking for volunteers to join the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel, with one member of the forum having already applied. 

The panel was currently undertaking a review into introductory tenancies, and when concluded, details would be brought to the forum. The panel was also considering performance indicators and voids.
13.TF.25
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Councillor Don noted that at a meeting of the forum in early 2013, it had been agreed that neighbourhood managers would, in future, attend the forum to discuss their past year. This had yet to come to fruition and Councillor Don wished to know when these discussion sessions would commence.

Leona Mantle advised the meeting that the intention was to start these sessions in the near future.
13.TF.26
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Leonie Springthorpe.
13.TF.27
DATE OF MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 10th October 2013 at the Council Offices.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 8.08pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
12.09.13

